
twelfth meeting of the Bureau of the Meeting of the Parties to the aarhus convention

Palais des Nations, Geneva

29 September 2006

SUMMARY OF MAJOR OUTCOMES

Attendance:

Bureau members: Ms. Hanne Inger Bjurstrøm (Chair) supported by Ms. Mona Aarhus (Norway), Mr. Faig Sadigov (Azerbaijan), Ms. Maud Istasse (Belgium), Ms. Giuliana Gasparrini supported by Ms. Loredana Dall’Ora (Italy), Mr. Amangeldi Asatov (Kazakhstan), Ms. Evita Stanga (Latvia), Ms. Elzbieta Kur (Poland).

NGO Observer: Mr. John Hontelez (European Environmental Bureau representing European ECO Forum).

Guest Observers: Mr. Michel Amand (Vice-Chair of the PRTR Working Group, Belgium), Mr. Laurent Mermet (Chair of the Task Force on Public Participation in International Forums, France).

1. Opening of the meeting

The Chair opened the meeting, extending a special welcome to the representatives of the Bureaux of the Working Group on Pollutant Release and Transfer Registers (PRTR) and the Task Force on Public Participation in International Forums (PPIF) who had been invited to join in discussions of common interest (see ECE/MP.PP/WG.1/2006/2, para. 69).

2. Adoption of agenda

The provisional agenda was adopted. 

3. Status of ratification

No new ratifications of either the Convention or the Protocol had taken place since the previous meeting of the Bureau.

4. Pollutant release and transfer registers

The secretariat and the Vice-Chair of the Bureau of the PRTR Working Group reported on this topic, including the outcomes of the third meeting of the Working Group (WG-3) and the second meeting of the Contact Group on Compliance and Rules of Procedure. The Bureau expressed the hope that the Protocol on PRTR, which had been adopted at the fifth Environment for Europe Ministerial Conference (Kiev, May 2003), would enter into force by the time of the sixth Environment for Europe Ministerial Conference (Belgrade, 10-12 October 2007), or failing that, would at least have acquired a sufficient number of ratifications by the time of the Belgrade Conference to bring about its entry into force within the following three months. Apart from giving an important political signal, this would allow for the first session of the Meeting of the Parties to the Protocol to take place back-to-back with the third meeting of the Parties to the Convention in June 2008. The Bureau mandated the Chair to write on its behalf to member States that were Parties to the Convention and/or Signatories to the Protocol to encourage them to ratify the Protocol as soon as possible with the aim of being able to announce its entry into force at the Belgrade conference.

5. Financial report

The secretariat provided an interim report on the financial position, including a) the status of contributions received and anticipated during 2006 as compared with pledges made (including those made in response to the reminder sent by the secretariat on 13 July 2006), and b) the expenditure incurred during the first eight months of 2006 and anticipated for the final four months. The secretariat also reported on related staffing issues. The Working Group of the Parties (WGP) had mandated the Bureau to review the situation (see WGP-6 report, ECE/MP.PP/WG.1/2006/2, paras. 63, 67). After reviewing the financial report by the secretariat and the overall balance between income and expenditure, the Bureau expressed satisfaction at the fact that the income was expected to increase by some $50,000 compared to its level the year before. It considered that the financial situation was acceptable and did not call for any immediate action to adjust the work programme. However, it noted with concern that the income expected for 2006 would fall short of the level forecast by the WGP-6 by some USD 200,000. Specifically, the Bureau expressed concern that more funds were not available to spend in the areas of capacity building and compliance. It agreed that it would be important to urge all parties concerned at the appropriate time to ensure that the 2007 level of contributions did not fall below the 2006 level.

6. Financial arrangements

The Bureau had been mandated at WGP-6 to prepare a proposal for more stable financial arrangements under the Convention, for consideration at WGP-7 (see WGP-6 report, ECE/MP.PP/WG.1/2006/2, paras. 68-69). To facilitate this task, the secretariat had contacted all national focal points (NFPs) inviting them to provide written input and drawing their attention to a PRTR WG-3 background paper on options for financial arrangements under the PRTR Protocol (ECE/MP.PP/AC.1/2006/6) (see secretariat e-mail message to NFPs dated 13 July 2006, point 1). Only three sets of comments had been received in response to this invitation (France, Georgia, Germany) and these did not all go in the same direction.

The Vice-Chair of the Bureau of the PRTR Working Group, which was concurrently addressing the same issues, informed the Convention’s Bureau on the state of affairs with regard to the discussion of financial arrangements within the PRTR Working Group on the basis of a paper prepared by the PRTR Secretariat. The intention of that Bureau was to propose to model the scheme of financial arrangements under the Protocol on the interim scheme of financial arrangements that had been in place under the Convention, rather than on the future scheme currently being developed under the Convention.

The Bureau proceeded to discuss the content of the draft decision, taking into account comments made at WGP-6 as well as comments received subsequently. It mandated the Chair, with the assistance of the secretariat, to develop a draft proposal and circulate it to the Bureau by the end of October. Following approval by the Bureau, it could be circulated to the Parties in November giving a further opportunity for comment so that it could be finalised by the Bureau in time to be submitted for consideration at WGP-7.

7. Public participation in international forums
The secretariat reported on the preliminary results of the PPIF consultation process. The Chair of the PPIF Task Force (TF) participated in the meeting and presented his plans for PPIF TF-2 (9-10 Nov 2006) and the proposed international workshop on PPIF (first half of 2007). The Bureau reviewed this information and provided guidance on the proposed activities in this area stressing that, when following-up on the first wave of consultations, the TF should focus on most important forums as its guiding principle. Some concern was expressed at the low level of response from ECE forums. It was suggested that keynote speakers for the workshop should include a senior representative of the NGO community with extensive experience in diverse environment-related forums.

8. Genetically modified organisms

Bureau members exchanged information on Parties’ plans for ratification of the GMO amendment. Notably, the European Community was only aiming to ratify the amendment in February 2008, even though it did not consider that any amendment of EU legislation was required. This would not prevent individual EU member States from ratifying earlier or later than that date. The secretariat presented proposals on how it intended to proceed with the issue of clarifying the amendments provisions of the Convention (article 14 – see WGP-6 report, paras. 17-20 and corresponding informal note circulated at WGP-6). A paper would be prepared and circulated to the ‘Article 14 Group’ addressing i) the main options for interpreting the relevant provisions of article 14, and ii) the decision-making process required in order to establish the preferred option as definitive. In the light of the feedback from the Article 14 Group, a proposal containing one or more options would be formulated and submitted to the Treaties Section of the UN Office of Legal Affairs. The Bureau would be copied on the mailing to the Article 14 Group and would have the opportunity to review and approve the proposals prior to submission to the Treaties Office.  The Bureau welcomed the proposed procedure.

The Bureau also discussed the plans for the proposed international expert meeting on GMOs in 2008 (WGP-6 report, para. 21), which the Working Group had proposed should be held back to back with the Cartagena Protocol CoP/MoP. The latter was scheduled to take place in Bonn, Germany, 12-16 May 2008. The secretariat was requested to make contact with the Netherlands, which had indicated in interest in providing funding for the expert meeting, and with the Cartagena Protocol secretariat, in time for a firm proposal to be considered at WGP-7.

9. Access to justice

The secretariat reported on the progress made in implementing this part of the work programme and summarised the responses to the letter of 13 July 2006 from the Chair of the Access to Justice (AJ) TF to the TF members which had invited feedback on (inter alia) the proposed outline for capacity building workshops, the analysis of information gaps and the question of remedies.

The Bureau discussed the timing of AJ TF-2 and the AJ workshops. It noted the WGP’s stipulation that at least one sub regional workshop should be held before AJ TF-2. It therefore decided that the workshop should be held in March 2007, and AJ TF-2 in September 2007.

10. Electronic information tools (EIT) and Clearinghouse

The secretariat reported on the preparations for EIT TF-5 (23-24 Nov 2006) and the forthcoming capacity building workshop aimed at strengthening national nodes of the Aarhus Clearinghouse in EU, EFTA and SEE countries (Szentendre, Hungary, 2-3 Nov 2006).

11. Public participation in strategic decision-making

The secretariat reported that it had deferred starting work on the proposed workshop on PPSD, and the compendium of good practices in PPSD on the basis that some areas of the work programme needed to be cut back, deferred or spread out in the light of the shortfall in resources and that this had not been one of the more prioritised activities in Decision II/7. The Bureau agreed that this approach was correct but expressed the hope that some activity in this area could be started in 2007. It requested the secretariat to continue discussing the issue with Austria and Bulgaria, as potential funder and host respectively of the workshop.

12. Reporting mechanism

The secretariat informed the Bureau of the Compliance Committee’s plans, in pursuance of its mandate to oversee the reporting requirements under the Convention, to prepare in advance of WGP-7 proposals regarding the preparation of implementation reports for MoP-3.

13. Compliance mechanism

The secretariat briefed the Bureau on the work of the Compliance Committee.

14. Capacity building

The secretariat provided an update on capacity-building activities, including the preparations for the annual meeting of capacity-building partners (4 December 2006), which would be chaired by the Chair of the Bureau.

15. Long-term strategic planning

The Chair reported on the plans for a meeting of the expert group on long-term strategic planning, which was charged with the task of preparing elements for a long-term strategic plan (Oslo, 9-10 Oct 2006).

16. Preparation of MOP-3

The Bureau discussed the preparations for MoP-3, taking into account information provided by the representative of the host country and by the secretariat. The meeting had originally been provisionally scheduled (at WGP-6, in document ECE/MP.PP/WG.1/2006/9, annex III) to take place in May 2008. However, taking into account the possibility that the GMO expert meeting would take place in May 2008 and other commitments of the host country, it was agreed to hold it in June 2008.

The representative of the host country outlined the current state of affairs with regard to venue and task allocation in preparation for the event. She observed that MOP-3 would coincide with the tenth anniversary of the signing of the Aarhus Convention and that a special celebration would be in order. It might also be the occasion of the first session of the Protocol MOP, depending upon the rate of ratification. She invited the Bureau to convene one of its meetings during 2007 in Latvia, in order to get acquainted with the host country.

The Bureau welcomed the invitation to hold one of its meetings in Latvia and mandated the secretariat together with the host country to explore dates and a venue.

17. Calendar of meetings

The Bureau reviewed the forthcoming meeting schedule and set dates for its next meetings and for WGP-7. A Bureau meeting (ACB-13) was scheduled for January 2007. ACB-14 would immediately precede WGP-7, possibly on the morning of its first day, and ACB-15 was planned for June or September. The Bureau concluded that the latter could potentially be the most appropriate Bureau meeting to be held in Latvia, approximately a year before MOP-3. The Bureau took note of the date of the Belgrade ministerial conference (10-12 October 2007) and agreed that ideally no events should be planned during or close to this event.

18. Any other business

The following items were discussed under any other business:

(a) Sixth Ministerial ‘Environment for Europe’ Conference (Belgrade, 10-12 October 2007)

The Bureau discussed a paper entitled ‘Implementation of UNECE Multilateral Environmental Agreements’ that had been prepared by the UNECE secretariat as an input to the third meeting of Working Group of Senior Officials preparing for the Belgrade Conference (WGSO, 12-13 October 2006). The paper provided a proposed outline of a paper that would be developed and submitted to the Conference. It had been circulated to the five ECE MEA convention bureaux shortly before the Bureau meeting for comments. Any comments from the five Bureaux would be compiled and presented orally to the WGSO alongside the paper, and would be taken into account in the further development of the paper. The Bureaux would have a further opportunity to have input to the process at a later stage. The annual joint meeting of the Bureaux might be scheduled in February 2007 rather than (as had been the practice in previous years) in the summer, in order to provide the Bureaux a fuller opportunity to discuss the paper.

The Bureau broadly welcomed the paper and agreed to convey the following points for consideration by the WGSO:

- Section D on compliance issues is a particularly important one. In the example (b) under ‘Good practices/lessons learnt’, some reference to fact that the Aarhus Convention Compliance Committee is an independent committee made up of experts serving in a personal capacity, and to the practice whereby environmental organizations may nominate candidates for election to the Committee (these as practices that ‘may merit wider consideration’) could be included.

- The capacity building section (E) should include some reference to the importance of capacity building for civil society organizations, which can play a useful role in raising awareness of the conventions and protocols and supporting their implementation.

- In section G, reference should be made to the challenge of achieving effective public participation at the international level. This could be coupled with a reference, under ‘Good practices/lessons learnt’, to the adoption of the Almaty Guidelines at the second meeting of the Parties to the Aarhus Convention (May 2005).

The Bureau agreed that all five Bureaux should have the possibility to play an active role in the further development of the paper following the WGSO meeting and expressed its own willingness to do so.

The Bureau also expressed interest in organizing a side-event at the Belgrade Conference on Aarhus issues. The secretariat was requested to explore specific themes and come with proposals to the next meeting of the Bureau.

(b) Appointment of new Vice-chairs 

Following the stepping down of the two Vice-Chairs of the Bureau in recent months, namely Mr Jerzy Jendroska of Poland and Ms Saltanat Abdikarimova of Kazakhstan, the Chair raised the issue of appointing their replacements.  Following her nomination and acceptance, Ms Giuliana Gasparrini (Italy) was appointed as a Vice-Chair. It was agreed to return to the question of the second Vice-Chair at the next meeting.

(c) Impact of the UN mobility scheme on the secretariat

The Bureau discussed the potential impact of the UN staff mobility scheme on the composition of the Secretariat, and in particular expressed concern at the potential implications of the scheme for the present Secretary of the Convention and the effects that his forced departure would have on the functioning of the secretariat. It mandated the Chair to write on its behalf to the Executive Secretary of UNECE conveying this concern and urging that a solution be found. The text of the letter would be agreed between the Bureau through e-mail consultation.
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